Weekly ReCAP for May 12, 2017

__________________________
1. Next CPC meeting on June 5, 1:30-4 pm, Main Library, Chesebrough Room. 
2. A public hearing is scheduled for a Calaveras County Board of Supervisors meeting on May 22 to received input from agencies on the Cannabis DEIR.

3.  Copperopolis Homecoming Heritage, June 10.
4. CAP/CPC Fundraiser at Mokelumne Hill on September 23. 
______________________________________________________________________________
Logging Plays Bigger Climate Change Role Than U.S. Acknowledges, Report Says

Officials underestimate the role that preserving forests can play in addressing the climate crisis, according to the Dogwood Alliance.

Georgina Gustin
BY GEORGINA GUSTIN / inside Clinate News / MAY 5, 2017
The U.S. has consistently underestimated the impact that logging has on accelerating climate change and the role that preserving its forests can play in sucking carbon out of the atmosphere. That's the conclusion of a new report that also seeks to rebut the notion that burning wood is a "carbon neutral" alternative to burning coal and oil for electricity.

Published by the Dogwood Alliance, a North Carolina-based forest conservation group, the report argues that the U.S. has placed too much emphasis on protecting the world's tropical forests, while ignoring the logging industry's impact on greenhouse gases released from cutting its own natural woodlands, especially older forests.

"The U.S. has just failed to acknowledge the role that the logging industry has played in the climate crisis, and has failed to embrace the need to restore old growth, intact forests across the U.S. as a critical piece of the puzzle in solving the climate crisis," said Danna Smith, a co-author of the report.

The report comes as the issue of burning wood for energy is getting fresh attention in Washington. This week, Congress, backed by the logging industry, included language in its budget deal that would declare the burning of woody biomass for electricity "carbon neutral," sparking the latest controversy in a long-running debate.

"We can't log our way out of climate change," said Kirin Kennedy, associate legislative director for lands at wildlife at the Sierra Club. "Burning wood products actually contributes more toward the increase of emissions into the atmosphere."

Smith calculated that annual carbon emissions from logging in the U.S. between 2006 and 2010 amounted to nearly 600 million metric tons, more than the emissions produced each year by all residential and commercial buildings.

Smith, agreeing with most climate scientists, said there's little chance of meeting the ambitious target set under the Paris climate agreement of limiting global temperature increases to 1.5 degrees without negative emissions or removing CO2 from the air. "At this point, the best technology we have—the most highly evolved, tried and true—is forests," she said.

As part of the Paris climate agreement in 2015, some countries said they would meet their targets in part by replacing coal-fired generation with biomass power plants that burn plants or trees for electricity and then capture and store the resulting carbon dioxide underground. The Dogwood Alliance report is critical of that approach, saying that this carbon-capture technology isn't widely ready, and even it was, the process would require cutting and burning more trees.

According to the EPA's recent estimates, the amount of carbon dioxide U.S. forests remove from the atmosphere is equivalent to between 11 and 13 percent of emissions from fossil-fuel burning. (At a global level, forests offset about 25 percent of total emissions.)

But the Dogwood Alliance report points out that the U.S. figure doesn't account for the loss of old forests that have stored larger amounts of carbon over time. Only about 15 percent of the country's forests are more than a century old, but some forest ecologists maintain that older forests pull more carbon out of the atmosphere and store more carbon than younger ones, making them especially valuable in restoring the global carbon balance.

The report says that logging is weakening the country's overall carbon sink by 35 percent. (It adds that that figure is understated because it doesn't factor in the loss of carbon in forest soils.)

The timber industry argues that is has protected forests and, in some places, expanded them. They point to commercial plantations where trees are re-planted every 20 or 30 years, and to managed forests where wood is harvested based on longer, natural growth cycles of 40 years or more.

"History shows that thriving markets for forest products is what's keeping the landscape in forests," said Ryan Rhodes, director of public relations and government affairs for the Forest Resources Association, which represents the timber industry. Rhodes noted that the U.S. has more timberland acres now than it did in 1950, despite the harvesting of millions of trees to build housing, furniture and other products for a growing population. "This is not a coincidence," he wrote in an e-mail. "Markets keep working forests working."

For its part, the Dogwood Alliance notes an inconsistency in how nations report their progress under the UN climate regime, which could be distorting the picture on forest-related emissions. The U.S. reports its land-use emissions by calculating the conversion of natural forests to timber plantations as "reforestation. Developing countries such as Indonesia, on the other hand, report their displacement of rainforests with palm oil plantations as "deforestation." This, Smith says, allows the U.S. to escape accountability for past emissions when carbon-dense forests were logged a century ago.

"We're not getting it yet that forests are a critical part of the solution," Smith said. "We're not looking in our own backyard, and yet we're telling the rest of the world what to do."

https://insideclimatenews.org/news/05052017/climate-change-biomass-renewable-energy-coal-deforestation-paris-climate-agreement?utm_source=Inside+Climate+News&utm_campaign=b54cc97578-Weekly+Newsletter&utm_medium=email&utm_term=0_29c928ffb5-b54cc97578-327504385 
______________________________________________________________________________

State Water Resources Control Board nixes conservation mandates

By Sean P. Thomas sean@calaverasenterprise.com / May 8, 2017 

 

Top of Form

Bottom of Form

The California State Water Resources Control Board voted to rescind mandatory water conservation regulations for urban water providers following what lawmakers hope is the official end to a six-year California drought.

The state water board opted to remove regulations that required water agencies to conserve water and alter water usage to prevent unreasonable water use and to promote a culture of water conservation for urban water providers.

The Calaveras County Water District is considered an urban water provider, despite the fact that it serves a primarily rural community. According to the state water resource control board, a water district is considered urban if it has more than 3,000 customers or delivers more than 3,000 acre feet of water annually.

In early 2015, CCWD was one of 409 urban water agencies that were required to reduce water use by 32 percent compared to usage numbers in 2013. CCWD Public Information Officer Joel Metzger said that after accounting for seasonal population peaks due to tourists and vacation rentals, the state reduced CCWD’s mandatory conservation level to 16 percent.

Almost a year later, CCWD’s conservation level was once again dropped to 13 percent, due to the state allowing for climate adjustments based on varying evapotranspiration conditions throughout the state. The change allowed CCWD to enter into stage 2.5 conservation measures which, among other things, required the reduction of potable water use by 20 percent compared to the same period in 2013.

In May 2016, the state decided to allow water providers to submit a “stress test” that would provide the state with information regarding local water supply conditions. Under the stress test, a district could show that its supplies were adequate to meet customer needs for the next three years.

On May 25, the district was able to show the state that its water supplies were adequate, and it lifted emergency regulations in lieu of State 0 watering restrictions.

Stage 0 water restrictions are a “series of common-sense water restrictions that are in place no matter if it is a wet year or a dry year,” and include the state’s mandatory water waste prohibitions that are currently enforced at the state level, Metzger said in an email.

Stage 0 water prohibitions include the banning of any water use that results in excess runoff, irrigating outdoors within 48 hours of a healthy rain and the use of automatic shutoff devises on hoses. The conservation plan also required businesses like car washes and commercial laundromats to discontinue use of nonrecirculating washing systems.

Metzger’s email states that although the governor and the state water resources control board have rescinded conservation mandates, the district will not revert to pre-2013 water-use standards.

“Even with the governor’s decision to rescind the drought emergency, it’s not back to business as usual,” said Metzger. “CCWD and water providers across the state have learned many valuable lessons from the drought. The district will continue educating our customers about how to use water efficiently and avoid wasting water.”

The district has continued to conserve water, with or without state conservation regulations. Metzger said that CCWD started mandatory water conservation in 2014 and peaked in the worst months of the drought in 2015, when ratepayers conserved water at a 40 percent rate.

Although conservation efforts have been successful and water supplies are doing well, CCWD will continue to implement Stage 0 water waste prohibitions and will continue to offer a water-use efficiency rebate program to customers, Metzger said.

Metzger said that CCWD would also like to see the state re-evaluate its requirement that water providers report monthly water production to the state.

“This monthly reporting has never been required before the recent drought emergency and the district does not believe it is necessary to continue now that the drought is over,” Metzger’s email said.

According to a press release issued by the water resources control board, the reporting and water waste regulations will remain in effect until Nov. 25.

In the meantime, the state continues to work toward the implementation of a long-term conservation framework that seeks to establish permanent water-conservation standards to better prepare against droughts.

The legislation, released, April 7, aims to “Make Conservation a California Way of Life,” by making long-term drought preparedness a top priority. The legislation set a May 20, 2021, deadline to set long-term urban water-use efficiency standards. The governor’s legislation would also allow the state water board to set interim standards to ensure that progress toward the regulations begin before the policies are adopted in 2021.

Metzger said that the governor’s executive order is currently the primary concern of the district and that staff has worked with a group that has drafted legislation with a “different approach to water conservation.”

Metzger said that the legislation was put forth by Assemblywoman Blanca Rubio, D-Baldwin Park, in the form of AB 1654 and 968. The district’s board of directors also approved having General Manager Dave Eggerton write letters in support of AB 1654 and 968 and letters of opposition against legislation proposed by Assemblywoman Laura Friedman, D-Glendale, namely AB 1667, 1668, 1669, and Budget Trail Bill 810, backed by the Brown administration.

______________________________________________________________________________

TUOLUMNE, CALAVERAS

Report: Mother Lode tourism industry continues to grow

By Alex MacLean, The Union Democrat

Published May 8, 2017 at 06:57PM

Spending from visitors to the Mother Lode continued to grow in 2016, according to a new report released this month by Visit California, the state Travel and Tourism Commission.

The report, produced by Dean Runyan Associates, showed total direct travel spending last year was $230 million in Tuolumne County and $179 million in Calaveras County. That’s up from $221 million and $175 million, respectively, in 2015.

“Tourism continues to grow in Tuolumne County and therefore we see the expansion of businesses that cater to both visitors and residents alike,” said Lisa Mayo, executive director of the Tuolumne County Visitors Bureau.

Mayo added that many businesses, such as restaurants and specialty shops, couldn’t be supported by local residents alone.

Total direct travel spending throughout the whole state was $126 billion last year, an increase of about 3 percent from 2015.

Tuolumne County has seen an increase of about 60 percent since 2000, when the number was about $143 million. Meanwhile, Calaveras County has increased by roughly 55 percent from $116 million.

Last year marked the seventh straight year of growth for the state’s tourism industry as a whole, the report stated.

Mayo attributed last year’s growth to the opening of Rush Creek Lodge near Yosemite National Park last summer, increased Transient Occupancy Tax collections through an agreement the county struck with the Web-based rental marketplace Airbnb, a greater emphasis on marketing in the Bay Area, marketing partnerships with Visit California and Brand USA, and stronger winters following five years of drought.

“We’re pleased to see the increases, and to know that a lot of our efforts are paying off as well,” Mayo said.

The temporary closure of Big Oak Flat Road, the only paved route connecting Highway 120 and Tuolumne County to the Yosemite Valley, from late February to May 1 could have an impact on the numbers in next year’s report.

Although counts for March and April have yet to be released, the number of vehicles entering the park from the Highway 120 entrance fell by nearly 50 percent in February.

Mayo said the number of people stopping at the bureau’s Chinese Camp office declined as well.

“The impact of that will remain to be seen,” Mayo said. “That will be a good challenge for us to make up for that lost time.”

The bureau plans to hold a grand opening from 3 p.m. to 5 p.m. Friday for its new downtown Sonora office at 193 S. Washington St., which is intended to coincide with National Travel and Tourism Week.

Mayo said moving the bureau’s headquarters from Stockton Road has increased the number of people coming into the office.

Lisa Boulton, executive director of the Calaveras County Visitors Bureau, said the weather last year had a positive impact on lodging, restaurants and entertainment along the Highway 4 corridor from people hitting the slopes for winter recreation.

Boulton said the bureau works hard to market the county, with engagement through social media seeing significant growth last year.

“We utilize top industry marketing strategies based on annual industry workshops and seminars that we attend, keeping ahead of the curve on destination marketing trends,” Boulton said. “We also brainstorm new ideas and programs together with our CVB Marketing Committee and Board of Directors — made up of some of the top marketing minds from the most tourism businesses in the county.”

To continue this year, the bureau plans to launch a new website, invest in SEO management, partner with Trip Advisor, and look into online bookings for the county’s lodging properties. They have also hired a social media manager as a new, dedicated position.

______________________________________________________________________________

Tuolumne County Tourism Brings $230 Million To Local Economy

05/09/2017 7:04 am PST
431
Tori James , MML News Reporter

Sonora, CA — Industry officials say a sign of the continuing economic recovery in the Mother Lode is tourism spending, which reportedly rose by 3.7 percent from the previous year and helped create 660 new related jobs.

Visit California on Monday released a report by Dean Runyan Associates that figures over the course of 2016 visitor spending in Tuolumne County supported 2,340 jobs and generated $17.5 million in state and local tax revenue, creating an overall $230 million economic impact.

Compared to the previous Runyan 2015 figures released for Tuolumne County last year (reported here), that is a 3.7 percent uptick in travelers and nearly 4.8 percent more in local and state tax receipts. Job-wise, the local tourism sector increased its workforce by over 39 percent from the previous year.

More Dollars = More Choices For All
As Tuolumne County Visitors Bureau Executive (TCVB) Director Lisa Mayo points out, “Tourism continues to grow…and therefore we see the expansion of businesses that cater to both visitors and residents alike. Without tourism, many places that we — as locals like to go — like restaurants and specialty shops could not be supported by residents alone.”

Mayo attributes TCVB’s strategic approach to marketing the county’s spectrum of attributes and attractions to domestic and international markets. She says theses efforts are particularly well leveraged in tandem when partnering on long-term multi-platform marketing programs with large organizations like San Francisco Travel and Visit California. “I think that we are doing great…have a lot of marketing programs in place that we continue to expand on and grow so we are getting wider…and newer audiences as well coming in so I think we are doing a great job of using our resources,” she enthuses.

Statewide, study officials reports that tourism brought a record $126.3 billion to the California economy, supporting more than one million jobs. 2016 marked the seventh straight year of growth for California’s tourism industry, according to Visit California President and CEO Caroline Beteta. In fact, she states, “California out-indexed the U.S. last year in visitor spending by almost an entire percentage point.”

New Visitor Center Doing Brisk Business
TCVB’s recent headquarters move from Stockton Street to the growing Sonora mix of restaurants, retail stores and services in the heart of downtown Sonora at the intersection of Stockton and South Washington streets, Mayo says has exponentially increased foot traffic from locals as well as visitors. “I think [people] are spotting us better — we have better signage and it is wonderful — we can point [visitors] to a lot of hotels right within the block for people who have not made their reservations yet,” she says happily.

As part of California Tourism Month and in tandem with the Mother Lode Round Up, TCVB will hold its official ribbon cutting of its new downtown digs on Friday from 3 to 5 p.m. The event is free and open to the public.

Too, on May 24 the bureau hosts its third annual Tourism Summit at Best Western PLUS Sonora Oaks, where attendees will have the opportunity to learn more about how the TCVB promotes tourism and tourism spending in the county. Interested members and nonmembers can get more details by calling 209 533-4420.

_____________________________________________________________________________

McClintock Introduces Legislation To Speed Up Water Reservoir Projects

05/09/2017 9:31 am PST
131
B.J. Hansen, MML News Director

Washington, DC — Congressman Tom McClintock is pushing a bill that calls for streamlining the permitting process for new water reservoirs.

The last major reservoir constructed in the State of California was New Melones in 1979. McClintock indicates that multi-agency reviews of projects can create “bureaucratic chaos” that take many years to complete. He cites that the High Savery Dam in Wyoming, which was constructed about 15 years ago, took 14 years to permit and two years to build.

Speaking about his bill, HR 1654, McClintock says, “It establishes a framework in which federal agencies with permitting responsibilities for the construction of new surface water storage projects must work together, coordinate their schedules, share data and technical materials, and make their findings publicly available. The end result would be fewer delays, more efficient use of taxpayer dollars, and ultimately, more abundant water supplies.”

McClintock notes that this was the same approach the Obama Administration used around 2009 to construct new electric transmission lines to increase the country’s reliance on wind and solar power.

McClintock concludes, “The bill simply says that if there’s a potential project on Interior or Agriculture Department lands, then the Bureau of Reclamation shall be the coordinating agency for the permits…or a “one-stop-shop” permitting agency. It will coordinate all reviews, analyses, opinions, statements, permits, license or other federal approvals required under federal law.”

HR 1654 recently cleared an early hurdle, as it was approved 24-16 in the House Natural Resources Committee.

______________________________________________________________________________
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Mayors: California not operating damaged dam safely

By ELLEN KNICKMEYER
Associated Press
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SAN FRANCISCO (AP) -- California is putting communities downstream in danger of flooding with the way it runs the now-crippled Oroville Dam, mayors and county leaders wrote this week in a strongly worded letter to Gov. Jerry Brown.
The letter - signed by mayors of the city of Oroville and six other communities downstream, county leaders, state lawmakers and others - comes in the wake of a February spillway emergency at the dam that forced the evacuation of 188,000 people.

That ongoing emergency "dramatically highlights the fact that those who suffer the greatest consequences from dam malfunction or failure have little or no say in the construction, operation or maintenance of that structure," said the letter, also signed by members of local chambers of commerce and other community groups downstream.

Brown spokesman Evan Westrup and Erin Mellon, a spokeswoman for the state's Department of Water Resources, did not immediately return emails seeking comment.

Signers of the letter delivered it to Brown's office Monday afternoon, said Nghia Nguyen, a spokeswoman for state Sen. Jim Nielsen, who signed the letter along with a fellow Republican, Assemblyman James Gallagher.

Oroville Dam is the nation's tallest dam, and one of the anchors of the state's water supply system. Both spillways failed at the half-century-old structure in February under unusually heavy rain and snow melt, forcing the two-day evacuation, with only an hour's notice.

Among the strongest charges in the letter: Local leaders' conclusion that this winter's crisis at the dam shows the structure "lacks the reliability to provide adequate flood protection to communities downstream."

Other points include asking for public discussion of whether operation of the dam should be taken away from the state water agency now running it, better communication in general from the dam's operators, and consideration of emergency-relief funds for businesses, property owners and others harmed by the dam's troubles this winter.


___________________________________________________________________________

New Melones May Fill To The Brim This Year

05/09/2017 4:17 pm PST
1K21
Tori James, MML News Reporter

Sonora, CA — Even with increased spring flows now being released New Melones reservoir will likely fill this year, say regional water officials, who share with Clarke Broadcasting the latest on the state of the lake.

New Melones now sits at 85 percent of its total 2.4 million acre-feet capacity, which is 135 percent of its historic average for this time of year.

Tri-Dam Project partners — the Oakdale (OID) and South San Joaquin (SSJID) irrigation districts, which developed and maintain the Donnells, Beardsley and Tulloch water projects on the Middle Fork of the Stanislaus River — say the flow rate of the spring releases has been stepped up in order to catch up. Calendared to happen from April 15 through May 15, the flows began at about 1,000 cfs (cubic-feet-per-second) and over the past two weeks have risen to a rate of 4,000 cfs, which is about 1,500 to 2,000 cfs above the norm.

Wet Winter Wreaks Downstream Impacts
As OID General Manager Steve Knell explains, “The problem for us is Lake Don Pedro has been very full and encroaching upon its spillway and so it is releasing large volumes — and Exchequer [reservoir] is in same boat.”

Pointing to some of the visually obvious impacts of the wet winter, he continues, “If you drove out into the Central Valley by the San Joaquin River, there is lots of flooded ground…farmers are not working a lot of fields this year because the water is too high and it has created a lot of levy pressure in the Manteca area. So, New Melones was holding back, and now that things are calming a bit, Melones has to start getting rid of more water.”

Drawing from modeling done last month on the watershed Knell says the anticipation is that New Melones levels will peak somewhere between 90 and 96 percent of its capacity this season. The last time levels came anywhere close was back in 2011 — just before the drought set in. “I think this is the third of fourth wettest winter we have ever had — and it is not over until June 1st. It is feast or famine, it seems like in California,” he remarks. Stating the obvious he enthuses, “I think it is going to be a great summer for water recreation — the full lake should draw lots of tourists and visitors.” (To view the latest images of New Melones click the image box slideshow link.)

Rafters Ready For Wilder Colder Runs 
As the operating criteria for New Melones is that, on Nov. 1, for its winter elevation it cannot exceed a flood pool of more than 1.97 million acre-feet, Knell estimates the reservoir will likely wind up at 82 percent of capacity — roughly about where it currently sits.”And it is going to be hard to get there because of how much water is still in the watershed to come in,” he confides.

“So [Reclamation]  is going to run the river high all summer…so if you are a rafter, you are going to have a great year. With all the high rivers and stuff, that trip down from Knights Ferry to the Orange Blossom Bridge, which normally takes from five to six hours — you will probably be there in two or two and a half hours.” That means instead of running just two trips a day, rafting companies can run five or six, he figures. Too, along with the higher, more intense runs recreaters will be dealing with huge cold water pools, he says, and so should dress accordingly.

Just ahead of the drought when New Melones was close to brim-full, Knell recounts that it took about five successive years of very marginal rainfall to empty. Moving forward, as long as the region gets some above average rain years and does not fall into another drought pattern, lake levels should not become impaired.

Sierras Still Packing A Year’s Worth Of Snow
On the far end of the other extreme lurks the thought of a May monsoon, which Knell admits is still a possibility. “A tropical rain event has previously happened on snowpack and it wreaks havoc on the dams — and with as much snow that is in the Sierra, that would be a very difficult thing to deal with — you would probably see everyone using their spillways if that scenario occurred, but you just cannot predict those things.”

Of course, he says, reassuringly, “That is why everyone is trying to get their dams down now…if that was to occur…knowing that there is just tons of snow…a whole ‘nother year of snow up sitting up there in the Sierras.” Following along with the biological operational criteria for New Melones, Knell states that normal flows in a wet year to meet fish requirements is about 539,000 acre-feet. “The good news is that we have a little more inflow and storage that will stay around awhile until we get a below normal year and start drawing upon the storage again,” he shares.

As far as management lessons learned from the drought, which left New Melones at nearly dead pool levels back in 2014, Knell is cautiously optimistic. “The drought has taught [the feds] that that flow schedule is not working and so they reinistiated consultation on the biological opinion — to take the lessons of the drought, review them — and potentially come up with a flow schedule that is less robust.”

Lessons Learned, Moving Forward?

He opines, “They are going to have to go back and retool that thing to make it more flexible…surely crashing a reservoir in successive dry years, just because the schedule says you do that is not the smartest decision…lessons learned that the drought taught us is that we need to be better reservoir managers.”

While the feds are learning that more decision-making is necessary when dealing with successive dry years, Knell says the state water board’s proposed water quality control plan, scheduled to come out later this fall, still provides no relief. “We [the stakeholders’ groups] are all still there and talking and trying to change their opinion,” Knell maintains. “It is not that we cannot, it is just that, as we speak today they have not varied at all on their [required] 40 percent unimpaired flow position.”

Speculating that a change for the board might come slow after investing $70 million into creating a management plan that is now on a tight timeline, Knell still says there is time for public input for 45 days after the final version comes out. He confides, “The game is not going to be over until December — and we are going to continue to show them the facts and try to use the real life realities of the drought and say…look what happened…this is why you cannot [strictly hold to a 40 percent unimpaired flow position]. This is reality — this is real life.”

______________________________________________________________________________

TUOLUMNE, CALAVERAS COUNTIES

Rising waters at New Melones lift boaters, businesses, morale

Reservoir helps drive tourism in Calaveras and Tuolumne counties

By Guy McCarthy, The Union Democrat, @GuyMcCarthy
Published May 9, 2017 at 08:01PM

John Liechty tried to take a break Monday from helping customers at one of the cash registers at Glory Hole Sports, a primary outfitter for people going fishing and boating at New Melones outside Angels Camp.

But it was busy Tuesday like it’s been all this spring and winter, because the state’s fourth-largest capacity reservoir is filling up now more than it has since spring and summer six long years ago.

“Overall morale in the area has definitely been uplifted,” Liechty said between customers. “We’re not talking about the drought and its impact on the economy any more. People are upbeat.”

Liechty has been working at Glory Hole Sports for eight years, and he’s been guiding fishing trips part-time on New Melones for four years. The boom in business so far this spring and the expected summer crush have helped convince Liechty he can switch to full-time guiding for the first time.

“Today is my last day here,” said Liechty, who runs Xperience Fishing Guide Service with his dad, Dan Liechty. “I’m going to go full-time. There’s other reasons aside from the water level, but it’s been good this year. It’s a good six, seven years since we had a full pool like this. Fishing’s been phenomenal.”

When the water’s rising
At the marina on New Melones, Amy Flanagan, of Angels Camp, and Shawn Cowperthwaite, of Jamestown, were busy moving T-shirts, sodas and other merchandise into the marina store and getting ready for spring opening later this week.

Matthew Dalton, 35, and his dad, Phil Dalton, 69, both of Modesto, were preparing to haul their bass boat out of the water at the wide ramp at Glory Hole.

“He caught five or six,” Matthew Dalton said. “I caught a couple.”

“We came up a week ago,” Phil Dalton said. “We had a great day then and a pretty good day today. Bass are doing what they’re supposed to do this time of year.”

Phil Dalton said he came to New Melones for the first time 30 years ago when the reservoir was filling up behind New Melones Dam, completed in the late 1970s. He compares conditions at New Melones favorably to the few times he’s seen it nearly full over the past three decades.

“It’s really looking good to me,” Phil Dalton said. “I’ve fished it when it’s low and when it’s high. This is like the top 10 percent I’ve seen here. And the fish are always more active when the water’s rising. It’s been coming up nearly every day since January.”

Filling up
As of Tuesday afternoon, New Melones was 85 percent full and the water surface elevation was 1,056.24 feet above sea level. That’s more than 172 feet higher than Jan. 1 and more than 192 feet higher than Oct. 1, when the current water year started.

Inflow has exceeded outflow nearly every day so far this water year, so the water level has continued to come up, inch by inch, over the past seven months.

The last time the reservoir was this full was in October six years ago as the level dropped from a peak that summer of 1081.51 feet in July 2011.

New Melones was holding 2,044,233 acre-feet on Tuesday. One acre-foot of water is enough to flood to a typical American football field 12 inches deep.

The reservoir covers about 12,500 acres of flat water surface area when it’s full. At 85 percent full, there’s about 10,625 acres of room for boaters, water skiers, swimmers, fishing and wildlife on the reservoir surface. At it’s low point in November 2015, the water level dropped to below 800 feet and the surface area decreased to just 1,375 acres.

In addition, at 85 percent of capacity, there’s still 360,000 acre-feet of space in New Melones for more runoff as this spring’s snowmelt continues.

Economic impact
Gaging the economic impact of New Melones in Calaveras and Tuolumne counties is difficult. More people come to Calaveras and Tuolumne counties when the reservoir is near-full, creating more demand for visitor services and more jobs.

But the federal Bureau of Reclamation, which manages New Melones, does not count visitors or economic impacts that way, according to staff in Sacramento.

As of Tuesday afternoon, the most meaningful visitor statistics that help show what a full reservoir can mean and what a near-empty reservoir can mean for Mother Lode tourism are numbers comparing 2016 to 2011.

Last year, the Bureau of Reclamation counted 283,938 visitors at New Melones in 2016. The last time the reservoir was near-full, federal custodians of New Melones counted 456,939 visitors.

Louis Moore, a public information officer for the Bureau of Reclamation in Sacramento, said last week, “This will be an awesome year for our recreating public. The fishing should be great with the increased water and habitat.”

Asked how many campground reservations and other type of reservations have been made at New Melones for this spring-summer season, Moore said, “Summer holiday weekends are completely booked and we are rapidly filling our sites for a majority of the weekends.”

Rafting the Stan ‘not viable’ right now
Last July, the Bureau of Reclamation issued a 45-page draft environmental assessment for a proposed plan to allow local whitewater outfitters increase commercial boating operations on the main stem Stanislaus River below Camp Nine, upstream from New Melones.

That plan remains in the works for now. Bob Ferguson of Zephyr Whitewater Expeditions, based in Columbia, who started rafting the Stanislaus River from Camp Nine to Parrotts Ferry back in 1973, says the recent near-record wet winter has boosted rafting conditions on the Tuolumne, Merced and Kings rivers. But commercial rafting is not viable on the Stanislaus upstream from New Melones right now.

“We're not doing anything on the Stan,” Ferguson said Tuesday. “You can’t take out at Parrotts Ferry and you have to go all the way to New Melones, a place called Robinsons Ferry near the Highway 49 bridge.

“Even if the reservoirs weren’t filling up nobody is running trips on the Camp Nine section because of problems with put-ins and take-outs,” Ferguson said. “Of course the reservoirs are expected to continue filling, and it will inundate the portion of the traditional Stanislaus River run if it hasn’t already.”

All the rivers coming off the west slope of the Central Sierra are running strong right now, and that’s generating excitement in the whitewater community and among people who want to try rafting or kayaking, Ferguson said.

On the Tuolumne, the “water’s been pretty high and we’re selective about who we put on the river,” Ferguson said. “Normally it’s 12 years old minimum. Now we’ve gone up to age 14 to 16 in some cases depending on water levels. Right now we’re using the main 18-mile section, between Lumsden Campground and Wards Ferry Bridge. The Cherry Creek section on the Upper Tuolumne is too high and probably will stay that way until mid-July.”

Unrestrained rivers
On the Merced River, Ferguson says he and Zephyr staff are running trips just about every day.

“It varies on the Merced, up to three trips a day,” Ferguson said. “From six people a day up to 40 people a day.”

The Kings River coming out of Kings Canyon National Park is also near-ideal for rafting right now, Ferguson said.

“Those rivers, the Merced and the Kings, will probably remain raftable into August,” Ferguson said. “That’s a great thing on these wild rivers. They’re natural runoff rivers with no upstream dams. We get whatever comes down from Mother Nature.”

Asked about economic impacts of recreation at New Melones compared to rafting the Stanislaus River, Ferguson said if the Stanislaus River was still raftable like it was in the 1970s and 1980s, if New Melones Dam had never been built, the economic benefits of whitewater rafting on the Stanislaus would be at least 10 times greater than economic benefits the reservoir has for recreation.

“Most people buy their gas, their boat gas in the valley, their fishing tackle and their bait in the valley,” Ferguson said. “The economic impact of the river itself, that drew thousands of people up here. They stayed the night and they ate their meals up here, they came from all over the world.

“The Stanislaus River was a huge draw,” Ferguson said. “It was one of the most popular rivers in the West. If the river was still there, the economic impact would be great in Calaveras and Tuolumne counties, much more than the reservoir brings in terms of recreation.”

New Melones is the fourth-largest reservoir in California and it’s part of the federally controlled Central Valley Project. Completed in 1979, New Melones Dam impounds water from the Stanislaus River and other tributaries in a 980-square-mile watershed.

According to the Bureau of Reclamation, the New Melones project provides flood control for the lower Stanislaus River and San Joaquin River delta, irrigation and municipal water supplies, peak-use period hydroelectric production, recreation, water quality, and fish and wildlife enhancement.

The reservoir recreation area encompasses about 30,000 acres, which includes New Melones, 12,500 acres when it’s full, and the surrounding project lands.

______________________________________________________________________________

Paradise lost?

Roads leading to popular recreation sites closed due to weather damage

By Jason Cowan Jason@Calaverasenterprise.com / Apr 27, 2017 Updated May 10, 2017
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A harmful winter has damaged infrastructure so badly that roads leading to three popular area reservoirs had to be closed through 2018, but one man is lobbying local decision-makers to open them sooner.

Shawn Seale, owner of the Sierra Nevada Adventure Co. in Arnold and Murphys, said he sent an email to Rep. Tom McClintock May 2 to communicate the need to prioritize repairs along the closed Spicer Road, which provides access to the popular Utica, Union and Spicer reservoirs.

“As a congressman, (McClintock) has the ability to influence federal agencies,” said Seale, who added he also spoke with District 4 Calaveras County Supervisor Mike Oliveira about the topic. “I hope he can put a priority to getting the road open.”

Last month, officials with the Stanislaus National Forest reported several roads leading to popular Calaveras recreation sites were closed following the powerful winter. Diana Fredlund, a public affairs officer with the U.S. Forest Service, said the roads could remain closed until 2018 at the earliest.

Among the roads closed were Spicer Road and Slick Rock Road leading to the reservoirs, Candy Rock Road en route to Candy Rock, as well as Boards Crossing Road, McKays Road and Cottonwood Road.

“It’s just not safe. You can see the danger. You have some roads where the blacktop is there, but the ground underneath has been washed away,” said Fredlund, who added that sites could still be accessed by horseback riders or cross country hikers. “Many rivers or streams were out of their banks where they normally are. It undermined the roads. Not just a little buckle. Sections were dropped.”

Seale isn’t sure that’s the case along Spicer Road, however. He said he skied about a quarter-mile down Spicer Road earlier this month and saw only moderate damage. He thought the impacts were so minor a two-wheel drive vehicle could be able to pass through.

“I saw a creek flowing across the road as a result of a culvert not functioning,” Seale said. “The creek had done some damage to the road. Granted, this is just the first quarter-of-a-mile down the road. There was nine miles left. (But) it’s possible the damage is not extensive.”

Ultimately, Seale said a summer without access to the three reservoirs, or White Pines Lake after Blagen Road was flooded and awaits federal assistance to build a bridge, would be harmful for the Arnold area.

“It would be hundreds of thousands of (dollars) lost revenue for just the town of Arnold,” Seale said. “Those people (that visit) all load up at the grocery store; a lot of people go up for a week or more. They’re all buying gas, groceries, going out to dinner. They might be staying in a hotel and going up on day trips.”

It is likely Lake Alpine off Highway 4 will be open, but Seale said it would become incapacitated and overcrowded. Visitors from outside the area would not have as much access to the camping opportunities and parking spaces as they would have if they had vehicular access to the three nearby reservoirs.

“At this point, we’re talking about a lot of people. It’s a stream of RVs and campers going up the hill to the high country,” Seale said. “There aren’t enough campgrounds to absorb the people. It’s pretty much full anyway.”

Seale said he thinks Spicer Road will be open before the end of this summer. It has to be, he said, because it’s the only paved road within a more than 100-square-mile radius of the Carson Iceberg Wilderness Area of the Stanislaus National Forest.

“And on any given day during the summer, hundreds of people use that road,” Seale said. “And they’re going back there to fish, go to the campgrounds and they’re going for off-roading.”

______________________________________________________________________________

Supes to discuss adding medical marijuana dispensaries to ban

By Jason Cowan jason@Calaverasenterprise.com / May 10, 2017 Updated 23 hrs ago
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A date was set Tuesday to discuss whether or not to add medical marijuana dispensaries to the proposed cannabis ban.

The suggestion came at the end of the Calaveras County Board of Supervisors meeting Tuesday, May 9, when District 4 Supervisor Dennis Mills expressed concern that if they don’t act by the end of the year, the state could end up controlling the future of dispensaries in the county.

Discussions to add all or part of what the medical marijuana ordinance permitted in 2005 to the countywide ban were set for an evening meeting on May 30.

Mills was not immediately available for comment Wednesday.

Last month, the Calaveras County Planning Commission released a draft cannabis ban that, if approved, would prohibit every aspect of commercial cannabis cultivation throughout Calaveras County. Exempt from the document however were medical marijuana dispensaries.

Bill McManus, an activist against commercial cannabis cultivation, questioned why the draft ban excluded dispensaries Tuesday during public comment. He said his organization has been talking to “thousands” about why the three dispensaries in the county were safe from the ban.

“We’re having a tough time explaining first of all why did you exempt it in a ban when we thought you’d take care of all commercial cultivation,” said McManus Tuesday. “Second, if you think it’s a good idea to exempt it, give us reasoning.”

The exact intentions of the scheduled discussions are unclear. The only aspect of the cannabis industry that would be left unregulated, if the ban succeeds, would be adult-use dispensaries. If left that way by year’s end, it’s likely that the county adopts state stipulations that currently oppose dual licensing for dispensaries.

But the 2005 ordinance supervisors intend to discuss later this month only details stipulations for medical marijuana dispensaries.

There could be concern that adult-use dispensaries begin to pop up all over if policy is left uncontested, said Jeremy Carlson, owner of Little Trees Wellness Collective in Arnold. State stipulations do not provide zoning requirements.

That could be an easy fix, Carlson said. He said officials only have to adopt the same requirements applied to medical dispensaries for adult-use entities. They’re limited to professional office zones and have to be more than 1,000 feet from a sensitive area like a library or baseball field.

“People have scoured the county. There are no other locations available,” Carlson said. “The county won’t rezone a property for a dispensary. We’re essentially locked down to us three.”

Per the ordinance, Carlson said they’re permitted to grow six mature and 12 immature plants per patient in the collective. It has to be inside a locked room, inaccessible to the public. He thinks since they’re excluded from the cultivation ban, others believe they can grow 20,000 plants anywhere.

“We have to grow here at 200 square feet,” he said. “We’d be hard pressed to move beyond that.”

Carlson said if the dispensaries are ultimately banned, it might not happen at once. He said the government will have to be fair because they've been a legal and regulated business since 2005. He cited events that transpired during San Diego’s ban that gave dispensaries years to recoup their investments before being closed down.

“We would be expecting that here,” said Carlson who said receiving a government payout could be another option.

Ultimately, adding dispensaries to the ban would hurt a lot of patients that use marijuana for medicinal purposes. Carlson said they have 2,500 customers and believes the two in San Andreas are even more active.

“The nearest dispensaries would be in Modesto or Stockton, however I wouldn't expect most people to travel that far,” Carlson said.

It is not known when the countywide cannabis ban will go into effect. An environmental impact report is currently circulating public comments and will continue to do so until June 14. Calaveras officials will respond to each comment after the period concludes.

Once all comments have been addressed, a package with the ban will make its way to the Calaveras County Planning Commission. If approved, it will move to the Calaveras County Board of Supervisors for acceptance.

If ratified, it’ll go into effect within 30 days. Cultivators and others impacted by the ban would then have 90 additional days to comply with the updated stipulations.

______________________________________________________________________________

Bear Valley to build second express lift

Future plans include lift from lodge to mountain

By Jason Cowan Jason@Calaverasenterprise.com / May 10, 2017 
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A high-speed chairlift leading up Bear Valley’s busiest slope intends to increase the speed up the mountain threefold during the winter, but is also a major component in the resort’s expansion of summer recreation opportunities.

Rosie Sundell, the senior director for resort revenue, said the lift would be for those that want to get to the top of the 8,500-foot mountain to hike the trails or mountain bike during the summertime.

The lift would provide access to an eventual mountaintop restaurant that Skyline, which owns Bear Valley Resort, intends to build. Sundell said it isn’t known when the restaurant would be added.

“It’s still a blank canvas for us,” she said. “We definitely want to create an experience for our guests that allows them to enjoy this unbelievable scenic beauty in a way whether it’s via food or beverage or relaxing on the deck to take in the views. We’ll build the appropriate type of venue.”

The lift itself would service the areas from the day lodge at the base of the mountain up the peak. The maximum capacity would be six guests per chair. Sundell said the express lift may cost about $6 million and should be ready to be used by next ski season in November.

Sundell said usage of the lift for offseason recreation purposes could be ready by spring 2018.

The installation of the express lift, the second of its kind at the resort that has eight lifts in total, is part of efforts to be forward-thinking at the resort.

Last fall, Skyline began renovations on the Bear Valley Lodge. Sundell said efforts began with the Creekside Restaurant and the Cathedral Lounge in the lodge before they advanced to the individual rooms. The project to update the rooms is about halfway complete. The project has cost nearly $500,000 thus far.

“Because we’re operating the hotel, we needed to go room-by-room to continue to service guests,” she said.

The project was one of the largest since the Polar Express lift was added by Bear Valley’s previous owners in 2006. The replacement cost about $6 million.

Still, Sundell said there are other undertakings that many guests might not exactly notice. Snowmaking and grooming have become critical efforts on the resort’s slopes. Without the science, Sundell said the resort likely would have had to end ski seasons earlier during recent drought years. It’s a science so critical that Skyline devoted up to $750,000 more to upgrade existing snowmaking and grooming efforts last fall.

“We’ll continue to look at how we can expand on snowmaking,” Sundell said. “During drought years, Bear Valley was open 120 days. We were only able to do that because of snowmaking.”

The improvements do not include the years spent planning and obtaining clearances through an environmental impact report from Alpine County and an environmental assessment via the U.S. Forest Service, which licenses Skyline’s resort.

For the future, Sundell said the vision includes access from the lodge to the mountain via some kind of lift. It may take a while because she said Skyline would need to focus on updating the resort first.

“(We would need) modification of some trails for access to all levels of skiers that doesn’t necessarily exist from the top today,” she said. “We’d like to find a green way down.”

_____________________________________________________________________________

Discussions for West Point Dollar General continued to later date
By Jason Cowan Jason@Calaverasenterprise.com / May 11, 2017 
 
Attempts to split a parcel in West Point to allow for the construction of a Dollar General retail store were continued Thursday after the Calaveras County Planning Commission ruled it needed more information on environmental effects it could pose.
The commission ruled to push back discussions to allow for collaboration between the applicant, Cross Development Dollar General, the Calaveras County Planning Department and the public to find a proposal suitable for all. It is not known when the project will return to the commission.
Thursday’s agenda intended to split a 4.42 acre lot in West Point into two sections, a 3.09 acre slot and a 1.33 acre space. The proposed retail store was slated for the 1.33 acre location, off Highway 26 between Maynard Management, Inc. and Ace Hardware.
An environmental checklist that circulated between March 22, 2017 and April 10, 2017 determined the land division and construction of the retail store would not have an impact on the environment. It focused on cultural resources, traffic and aesthetics.
Thursday’s ruling essentially rejected the findings on the checklist.
“They felt there was more information necessary,” said Calaveras County Planning Director Peter Maurer Thursday afternoon. “Our job is to make sure they have information. That’s the point of California Environmental Quality Act, to provide a whole range of information for decision makers so they can make informed decisions.”
Maurer said he thinks the continuance was an attempt to urge the applicants to work with the community, something many during the meeting stated has not happened since developers held a town hall meeting for the project last year.
A couple areas Maurer cited they could receive clarification were related to lighting, increased landscaping and signage concerns many in the public that has opposed the project have expressed.
Collaboration may also occur to determine aesthetics and the makeup of the building, another impact some feared would be harmful for the environment Thursday. Maurer said there’s no countywide architectural ordinance requiring the applicant to adhere to a community’s theme.
“The difficult part of this was we don’t have a mechanism to impose conditions on a building permit,” Maurer said. “The attorney from the applicant (Sabrina Teller of Remy Moose Manley) said it most distinctly. We can only impose state conditions based on statutory authority we have. But at the same time we’re supposed to look at potential impacts from the whole project.”
Derek Wilson, partner with Rubicon Design Group that focuses on planning for the applicant Cross Development in their attempts to lease the space to Dollar General, said during the meeting the retail store would adopt a gold rush theme.
The continuance came after Planning Commissioner Tim Laddish grilled the applicants for about two-hours. In addition to aesthetics, he said he was worried about the light pollution and signage that could all degrade the West Point area. He was also unsure whether the large trucks could make the turn off Highway 26 safely.
“This would be a major change to a small rural community,” said Laddish of a potential retail store.
Wilson said they would shield away light from neighboring residences and adhere to the minimum signage required per county stipulations. He added large trucks at other retail stores have no issue turning off narrow corridors to unload.
The motion was not supported by all commissioners initially Thursday. Planning Commissioner Lisa Muetterties said there was nothing that should prevent them from approving the land division proposal.
She said if the applicant decided to buy the entire 4.42 acre lot instead, they would be able to build without hesitation. There’s no public comment process required when someone files for a building permit.
The continuance almost did not happen. Since only three commissioners in attendance, Laddish, Muetterties and Karen Sisk, action required three votes. Muetterties was not in favor of pushing the issue off until after Wilson said they did not want to return to a full board two weeks later to obtain the same results.
The delay in discussions does not mean a Dollar General store will not sprout in West Point. Muetterties and county staff speculated there were many more in favor of the store than opposed.
A Dollar General in West Point will eventually happen, Laddish said.
______________________________________________________________________________

Flood insurance relief on the way for homeowners

FEMA flood zones to be updated

By Jason Cowan jason@calaverasenterprise.com / May11, 2017
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A series of updated Federal Emergency Management Agency flood zones are set to go into effect next week, removing the burden on thousands of homeowners throughout the county to obtain un-needed flood insurance.

The zones that will solidify on May 17 will refine flood risk snapshots in 26 panels, also known as maps of particular areas, throughout Calaveras County and four other locations in more detail near Cosgrove Creek in and around Valley Springs, where flooding can be extreme at times. The revisions will impact about 4,000 parcels.

The number projects to be down from the 7,271 properties impacted by the problematic flood zone maps FEMA introduced in 2010. The agency used flood hazard information that was gathered from the California Department of Water Resources as a basis for determining where floods might occur.

“They were meant for land-use planning as an informational tool to say where water runs,” said Debra Lewis, a planner with the Calaveras County Planning Department.

On Tuesday, the Calaveras County Board of Supervisors passed an amendment that approved the map revisions, as well as a study and topographic map used by FEMA to develop the updated flood zones.

Also approved was information on base flood elevations for various water sources throughout the county, something Lewis said Calaveras never had before. Those who wanted to build could have done so on an area prone to flooding and would not have known it. The base flood elevation means nothing can occur below the height.

Lewis said the base flood elevation information isn’t something that has to be used.

Though supervisors signed off on the topic Tuesday, it does not expedite the process that puts the maps into effect. Lewis said May 17 was FEMA’s timeline.

Lewis said the previous zones became problematic when it was discovered over time that many of the flood areas were elevated on hillsides of properties instead of in canyons below. Many would trigger the flood insurance qualification if any flooded stream was mapped to pass through a corner of a parcel.

When the issues were discussed with FEMA after 2010, the agency attempted to rectify versions of the maps instead of creating new ones, Lewis said. It was not until 2015 that the county entered a memorandum of understanding with FEMA to correct the errors.

Though currently more than 7,000 parcels require flood insurance, only 335 are covered. Lewis said many residents can avoid being tagged if they do not move, attempt to build or refinance their homes. Many of them are waiting to refinance and buy until after the flood zone inaccuracies are resolved.

“Prices depend on the value,” Lewis said. “Some insurance payments can be between $5,000 and $7,000 per year. It can be $13,000 or more in a very large house next to (Lake) Tulloch.”

There are other ways around the flood zones, too, if they are inaccurate, Lewis said. Homeowners can prove they are far enough away from the current flood zone or that they’re higher than the base flood elevation. She said she has corresponded with many homeowners to rectify unnecessary insurance payments and expressed willingness to continue to do so to those who contact her at 754-6395.

But not everyone is happy with the efforts to improve the flood maps. Derek Bray, owner of the Tamarack Lodge in Tamarack, said the updates do not address inaccuracies in the northeast corner of Calaveras County.

Because of it, he has had trouble selling properties. An inaccurate reading that says a seasonal creek that flows over Highway 4 in Tamarack scared off buyers for a house near the lodge a number of times. It took Bray five years to officially sell.

“The creek doesn’t flow over Highway 4,” said his daughter Vicky Bray-Johnson. “It flows down the road.”

Bray said he had to hire a surveyor to obtain a “Letter of Map Amendment” from FEMA to declare the creek was not a threat to the nearby structure. He did not know whether it was enough to mitigate the flood insurance requirement triggered when he tried to sell the house, but he wanted the zones to be updated in his corner of the county in case he wanted to sell the lodge.

Lewis said the amendment Bray received was enough to prove to insurance companies he’s out of flood danger. She said zone corrections in the eastern section of the county, which is relatively underpopulated, would not have made sense financially.

______________________________________________________________________________

Increased Tourism To Calaveras Reflects Murphys ‘Gangbuster’ Year

05/11/2017 1:08 pm PST
1093
Tori James, MML News Reporter

Murphys, CA — Calaveras tourism officials are crediting an uptick in county visitors to smart marketing and the increasing appeal of Murphys as a destination attraction.

Recently released data within an annual report prepared by Dean Runyan Associates for state tourism officials estimate the tourism industry had an $180 million impact in Calaveras County over 2016, which reflects 2.8 percent in growth from 2015 figures. Related jobs, which last year numbered 2,280 also grew by 2.6 percent over the previous year.

However, the generation of $12 million in local and state tax receipts remained roughly the same over both years. Lisa Boulton, executive director of the Calaveras County Visitors Bureau (CCVB), attributes that to a surge in day trippers last year, who played without staying overnight. She also maintains that the county’s nearly three percent rise in the sector’s economic impact is comparable to the year-over-year growth it has continued to build since 2012, when the area began to emerge from the recession.

Using Murphys’ As A Magnet
“We saw definite increases in tourist numbers, particularly in the Murphys area. We know that Murphys had a gangbuster year in 2016 — because we were hearing from everybody that they were at capacity every single weekend — and most days throughout the summer as well,” Boulton shares happily.

She adds that Murphys groundbreaking year had a lot to do with the promotions CCVB did with the state’s tourism marketing organization Visit California and that the projects took care to weave in other local attractions.

Explaining CCVB’s process Boulton emphasizes, “Every year we work really hard to come up with a budget that utilizes our funding in the best way possible, based on information we have received through workshops and seminars with Visit California, which spends $100 million a year on marketing…and Destination Marketing Association of the West, in order to keep ahead of the curve on best marketing practices for destination marketing organizations.”

Spotlighting Some Successes
Looking back at some of the past year’s highlights, Boulton points to a couple of heavy-hitting campaigns the bureau partnered on with Visit California that did not cost any money but were requested through them. One, called Hidden Gems, which features two-minute virtual road trip videos, showcased some of Murphys “off the radar” wine tasting options.  “We also brought on a new social media marketing person and are thrilled with the impact,” Boulton effuses.

Among the bureau’s sharing activities through its social media  channels was a recent visit to Calaveras by KVIE public television’s “Rob On the Road” host, Rob Stewart, as seen here. Stewart stayed at Murphys Hotel and spent time at several spots, including Big Trees State Park. California Dream Eater, an “eatertainment” video series featuring Chase Ramsey, who passionately and hilariously travels to sample the best of what the state has to offer, took a colorful tour of Calaveras spotlighting Arnold’s Red Apple restaurant that can be seen here.

As Visit California is now heavily marketing this year’s highly popular wildflower blooms across the state, which are just beginning to hit locally, Boulton anticipates several weeks ahead of wildflower themed content pushing out to social media outlets.

Looking At The Season Ahead
This season, full lakes will no doubt be draws, although Boulton admits possible issues due to long-term closures of some US Forest Service-managed roads, due to storm damage that access popular spots like Candy Rock, Utica Union and Spicer reservoirs. “We have a lot of people who come out to the Highway 4 corridor, specifically to recreate out on these lakes and those areas that are very beautiful and wrote our Congressman Tom McClintock a letter to see if he can put any pressure on the Forest Service to get those roads ready for this season,” she confides.

Among Boulton’s predictions for the season ahead is that the tri-county lakes area in the Valley Springs area will be highly popular for camping, boating, kayaking, hiking, biking and equestrian trail activities. “Mokelumne Hill has started to become a real player with more things to see and do,” she adds.

With regard to the long-awaited opening of Angels Camp Utica Hotel, a project that has been in the works since 2015, as reported here, Boulton shares the current buzz that a first-phase opening of the downstairs might happen before the end of summer. Also in the not too-distant future, she points to the opening of a restaurant and wine bar by Gretel Allen-Tiscornia, who owns the popular Pickle Patch restaurant, deli and catering company in San Andreas.
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